
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Wednesday, 29 June 2016   from 7.30pm to 10.01pm.
Present:
Councillors Chris Lloyd (Lead Member, Leisure, Community and Wellbeing), Alison Scarth (Lead Member, Health), Diana Barber, Martin Brooks, Valerie Coltman, Alex Hayward, Heather Kenison, Stephen King, Joy Mann, David Sansom, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
Officers:
Kelly Barnard, Acting Leisure Development Manager


Ray Figg, Leisure Manager

Chris Hope, Head of Community Services

Julie Hughes, Principal Landscape Officer

Ross Pettefer, Surveyor / Project Manager

Josh Sills, Venue Manager, Watersmeet

Karl Stonebank, Partnerships Officer


Andy Stovold, Head of Community Partnerships


Helen Wailling, Committee Manager

Ryan Watson, Sports Development Officer

In attendance: 
Councillors Angela Killick, Roger Seabourne and Ann Shaw OBE.

Parish Councillors Jill Leeming, Tony Edwards, Stephen Watkins and Jane White

Colin Warne, Chairman of Trustees, Hertsmere Leisure
David Brame, Chief Executive, Hertsmere Leisure
Paul Christie, Regional Manager, Hertsmere Leisure
Shelley Dell, Contract Manager, Hertsmere Leisure
About 13 members of the public
Councillor Alison Scarth in the Chair
LW01/16
APOLOGIES


There were no apologies. All members of the committee were present. 

LW02/16
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting held on 16 March 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Lead Members.
LW03/16
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


There was none.
LW04/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest. 
LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND WELLBEING
  Councillor Chris Lloyd in the Chair
LW05/16
LEISURE FACILITIES MANAGEMENT CONTRACT - HERTSMERE LEISURE TRUST WORKPLAN


The Council’s leisure facilities management contractor, Hertsmere Leisure Trust, provided their annual presentation to Members to reflect back on the previous 12 months’ work and to outline their work programme for the coming year.


In response to Members’ questions, they said the following:

· The ‘This Girl Can’ campaign provided an opportunity to work with multi-cultural groups, particularly women. 
· In terms of targeting activities for the growing population of older people, a group called ‘Older Age’ was being run. The ‘Wellbeing’ programme would cater for older people. 

· Golf, children’s activities and casual swimming had been identified as being areas in which the biggest difference could be made for the local area. Swimming and golf user numbers had gone down both locally and nationally, and the target set for these in Three Rivers District was to at least maintain numbers.

· Footgolf was introduced in Rickmansworth in 2014. After the national footgolf centre was opened in Penfold, Hertsmere Leisure had decided to concentrate on children’s parties and 50+ groups. There had been over 9500 visitors on the footgolf course in the nine months leading up to April 2016. 

· In terms of golf, the wet weather had affected the actual course and footfall. Hertsmere Leisure therefore aimed to encourage the use of facilities through other means, eg. The academy. They also ran indoor golf and urban golf at fetes. 

· The issues regarding booking classes earlier in the year were being resolved through overhauling the group exercise programming. They were also looking to review IT delivery, which was a priority, and the online provision (all cancellations for classes could now be done online).


The Chairman proposed, duly seconded, the recommendation in the report.  


On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


That the 12 month work plan presented by Hertsmere Leisure is agreed.
LW06/16
REVIEW OF GRANTS PROCESS

This report reviewed the current grants process and provided the Committee with several options and recommendations.


During discussions, Members made the following points:

· ‘Exceptional circumstances’ should not be considered and any cap agreed on funding should be adhered to.
· The Council was facing greater demands on a dwindling budget. 

· There should also be a cap on capital grant applications (e.g. £10,000). This would give higher numbers of organisations access to funds. The aim was to spend the budget in the best way for the whole of the District.
· However capital costs would be high by their nature. Some capital applications previously had been for 50% or more of the total budget. Five out of 17 organisations making a capital grant application in the previous three years had made applications for over £10,000.
· The areas of deprivation listed in Appendix C did not include Boundary Way or Mill End and Penn. This was because they did not fall into the top 50% deprived areas nationally. Appendix C would be a ‘living’ document and would be reviewed.
Following the discussions, the Chairman, duly seconded, proposed the following amended recommendations:

That the Committee agree the following changes:

a) Frequency of Application rounds

· Two per year in Sept and Mar

b) Whether there should there be an overall limit on the amount of funding granted to any one organisation

· Leisure & Community cap of £3,000

· Capital applications, indicate a maximum of £10,000

c) Whether there should be a limit on the number of grants that can be given to an organisation in the same financial year

· An organisation can only receive a maximum of one Leisure & Community and one Capital grant in a financial year
d) How applications are assessed including how points are taken away from the project score if the project reaches a low proportion of Three Rivers residents and how funding decisions are made against the Strategic Plan
· Adopt new scoring system (Appendix C) and ‘project score to amount of funding recommended’ table in 2.8.4

Additional requirements:
- for areas of Boundary Way, Mill End and Penn to be considered for inclusion in the new Scoring System
- In addition officers were also asked to see whether areas of deprivation can be reviewed each year to see if there is any significant change
e) How applicants are invited / encouraged to attend Committee

· For officers to make it clear to applicants that it would be beneficial to attend committee and tell the Committee about their project for the 3 minutes available to them

f)        Exclusion of applications to deliver services that are already commissioned using public funds
-  To insert a sentence within the grants guidance notes stating that ‘applications for a project or service that is already commissioned using public funds will only be considered for a grant in exceptional circumstances’
g) A review of the new process to be carried out in a year’s time to see how it is working (report to June / July 2017 Committee).
h) Appendix C and the table in 2.8.4 to be appended to the minutes.


On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

That the Committee agree the following changes:

a) Frequency of Application rounds

· Two per year in Sept and Mar

b) Whether there should there be an overall limit on the amount of funding granted to any one organisation

· Leisure & Community cap of £3,000

· Capital applications, indicate a maximum of £10,000

c) Whether there should be a limit on the number of grants that can be given to an organisation in the same financial year

· An organisation can only receive a maximum of one Leisure & Community and one Capital grant in a financial year
d) How applications are assessed including how points are taken away from the project score if the project reaches a low proportion of Three Rivers residents and how funding decisions are made against the Strategic Plan
· Adopt new scoring system (Appendix C) and ‘project score to amount of funding recommended’ table in 2.8.4

Additional requirements:
- for areas of Boundary Way, Mill End and Penn to be considered for inclusion in the new Scoring System
- In addition officers were also asked to see whether areas of deprivation can be reviewed each year to see if there is any significant change
e) How applicants are invited / encouraged to attend Committee

· For officers to make it clear to applicants that it would be beneficial to attend committee and tell the Committee about their project for the 3 minutes available to them

f)        Exclusion of applications to deliver services that are already commissioned using public funds
-  To insert a sentence within the grants guidance notes stating that ‘applications for a project or service that is already commissioned using public funds will only be considered for a grant in exceptional circumstances’
g) A review of the new process to be carried out in a year’s time to see how it is working (report to June / July 2017 Committee).

h) Appendix C and the table in 2.8.4 to be appended to the minutes.

LW07/16
CHORLEYWOOD PLAY AREA

The report provided Members with an update on the Chorleywood play area project, including recommendations from Chorleywood Parish Council. The report subsequently provided Members with recommendations on proceeding with the project, including any additional considerations.
The Acting Leisure Development Manager referred to the recommendations at Paragraph 3.3. Under Option 1, Site 15 was preferred due to its close proximity to the residents of Chorleywood. A previous consultation of residents had shown that 61% preferred a site on Chorleywood Common. Residents were also more likely to walk to a site on the Common.

Site 13 would require families to walk under a railway bridge or over a bridge without footpaths. There was also the close proximity to the golf course and concerns raised regarding stray golf balls.

In terms of the site at Chorleywood House Estate, which was the site preferred by Chorleywood Parish Council, there was no surveillance. Fewer Chorleywood residents would walk there, and would have to go under or over a bridge or across the Common. The Parish Council had stated that this site was the most accessible for people with disabilities. 
Option 2 recommended refurbishment of the play area at the Swillet. The Swillet play area was in need of refurbishment. However this did not negate the need for a play area in Chorleywood. 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Mr Tony Edwards (Chorleywood Parish Council) spoke against the item, and Ms Simone Tyson (Chorleywood Mums) spoke in favour of the item.

The Chairman then invited District Councillors Ann Shaw, Angela Killick and Roger Seabourne to speak. They said the following:
Councillor Ann Shaw:

· Chorleywood was deprived in terms of children’s play areas.
· Families in Chorleywood were angry that this dispute had dragged on for so long. Many had complained that they wanted a site nearer their homes. 

· The District Council had great experience of installing successful play areas. 

· If option 1 was agreed, the application would go to the Secretary of State, who was an independent person, to decide if the site was appropriate. 

· Option 1 was a sound way forward, whatever the outcome of the planning application.
Councillor Angela Killick:
· Very supportive of additional provision for the children of Chorleywood.
· The planning application might require a two-day hearing, which would be funded by the taxpayer. There was a significant risk that the District Council would not be successful in its planning application. 

· Had previously remained neutral and had not taken a decision lightly.

· Did not think Option 1 was appropriate and would like to see a review of the site at Chorleywood House Estate.
Councillor Roger Seabourne:
· Siting the play area on the Common would cost more money and time but would be more sustainable and a better outcome for local people.
· An independent, objective person needed to look at this matter, as there were many contradictions.

The Chairman read out an email from the local County Councillor, which said the following:

As the local County Councillor he strongly urged Councillors to support the Officers’ recommendation to site the play area on Chorleywood Common and not on the Chorleywood House Estate as proposed by the local Parish Council. This has been a long running debate and he firmly believed that our next generation should be able to share in the enjoyment and use of the common and that the Chorleywood House Estate is too far away from the centre of our village to be a suitable location for this facility anyway.

He hoped that Members would support the recommendations of Officers.
Committee Members made the following comments:

· The funding for The Swillet play area should come from the Council’s capital programme and should not be taken from the funding for a play area in Chorleywood.
· The children of Chorleywood had to learn to love the Common. If the play area was as close as possible to their homes, it would build up a community of people who knew each other from childhood. 

· 500 children attended activities already on the Chorleywood House Estate, so it would make sense to site the play area there. The most important part of the decision was to ensure that the best return was achieved for the District Council. The Parish Council had twice refused the decision. A lot of time and money would be spent on a planning application, as had already been spent over the previous five years. Chorleywood Parish Council represented the people who elected them. In dictating to the Parish Council, the District Council was being hypocritical, as they had previously refused the application from Chorleywood Football Club on the grounds that this would protect the natural area. 
· The play area would be for children from the whole of the Chorleywood Parish area, and not just for children from Chorleywood village. For some areas of the Parish, Chorleywood House Estate would be more convenient. Was there any evidence of anti-social behaviour at present at Chorleywood House Estate, as suggested in the report? If not, why would there be in the future? In regard to the cemetery and the suggestion that siting a play area next to it might be considered to be offensive, there was already a play area next to Christchurch cemetery on the other side of the main road. 
· Members had been inundated by emails from interest groups on both sides. It was a good proposal to go to an independent person. 
· If the planning application went to the Secretary of State, how much would this cost? The District Council would have to cover these costs. (If option 1 was agreed, officers would be preparing a further report which would detail the long-term costs).
· It was a very difficult decision. Chorleywood House Estate site would be faster and would deliver. 

· Funding was already in place for a play area at Chorleywood House Estate. Why delay and incur costs?
Councillor Alex Hayward proposed, seconded by Councillor Heather Kenison, that the play area be built on the site at Chorleywood House Estate. 
Councillor Chris Whately-Smith proposed, seconded by Councillor Alison Scarth, an amendment, to move the following recommendations:

1. That Three Rivers District Council formally rejects the siting of the play area on Chorleywood House Estate due to the reasons advised in this report and previously advised to Committee.

2. Option 1: To formally apply for planning permission to site a new play area on Chorleywood Common. Officers’ preferred siting for the play area is Site 15 and secondly Site 13. 
3. That as Members support the idea of upgrading the Swillet play area, officers be asked to investigate how this could be taken forward as a separate issue, funded from the capital programme. 
4. That a further report be brought to Committee with details of long-term costs and also with details of the issues in regard to the grassland.
Councillor Alex Hayward proposed a further amendment, that the decision be deferred until the costs of the planning application and public inquiry were supplied. This was not seconded. The Chairman suggested that this could be considered after voting had taken place on the previous proposals.
Upon the amended proposal, as proposed by Councillor Chris Whately-Smith, being put to the Committee, the voting was declared Tied, 6 For and 6 Against, 0 Abstentions. The Chairman therefore used his casting vote to vote in favour of the proposal, the voting then being 7 For, 6 Against and 0 Abstentions.
RESOLVED:

That the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee agrees:


1. That Three Rivers District Council formally rejects the siting of the play area on Chorleywood House Estate due to the reasons advised in this report and previously advised to Committee.

2. Option 1: To formally apply for planning permission to site a new play area on Chorleywood Common. Officers’ preferred siting for the play area is Site 15 and secondly Site 13. 
3. That as Members support the idea of upgrading the Swillet play area, officers be asked to investigate how this could be taken forward as a separate issue, funded from the capital programme. 
4. That a further report be brought to Committee with details of long-term costs and also with details of the issues in regard to the grassland. 
LW08/16
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL TREE AND WOODLAND MANAGEMENT UPDATE

This report was to update Members on tree management further to the last report on the adoption of the Tree Management Strategy in September 2015.

During discussions, the Principal Landscape Officer told Members the following:

· The annual surveillance audit had taken place and the UK Woodland Assurance Standard had been achieved for the next year (though awaiting formal confirmation of this).

· Green flag inspections had also take place, and been positive, although the results had not yet been received.

· The Council’s property team had been in touch with London Underground. The London Underground works would be ongoing for the rest of the year, and a licence would be prepared along these lines.  

· The WWI commemorative facility would have to be reinstated after the works by London Underground were complete. London Underground would be asked to provide compensation for this.

· Chalara dieback of Ash trees – there had been two incidents, one in South Oxhey, where an infected tree had been found and dealt with, and one on Junction 18 of the M25, which had been dealt with, but it was thought that this was only the tip of the iceberg.

· Oak Processionary Moth – pheromone trapping was being undertaken in the District by the Forestry Commission, and a male moth was identified at Carpenders Park, but no evidence of breeding. An update would be given on any tree health issues six monthly via the Members Information Bulletin.  

The Chairman proposed, duly seconded, the following recommendations:


1. That Members are asked to note the contents of this report.
2. Members are asked to consider whether they would like an early evening visit to Bishops Wood Country Park, to look at the access improvement works which have been undertaken to date. This visit to be open to all Members, and possible dates to be circulated.

3. Members are asked to note the date of the Green Flag Awards Ceremony, an invitation will be sent out shortly. All Members to be invited to this event.  
On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


1. That Members are asked to note the contents of this report.
2. Members are asked to consider whether they would like an early evening visit to Bishops Wood Country Park, to look at the access improvement works which have been undertaken to date. This visit to be open to all Members, and possible dates to be circulated.

3. Members are asked to note the date of the Green Flag Awards Ceremony, an invitation will be sent out shortly. All Members to be invited to this event.  

LW09/16
CONDITION SURVEY REPORT ON WATERSMEET


The purpose of this report was to advise the Committee of indicative capital expenditure for Watersmeet over the next five years.


Members asked questions and the following points were made:

· The condition survey had shown that the existing boilers were badly outdated and inefficient, and had not been replaced for 15 years.
· Improvements in the roof access were needed as the equipment for heat recovery, air-conditioning, ventilation etc. are sited on the roof, and would need maintenance. However Members noted that the proposed cost of improving the roof access seemed very high.
· A Member said that they were uncomfortable with how the costs associated with Watersmeet were escalating. Officers said that they could provide details of the revenue budget via email to the Committee. The deficit was going down every year. All revenue figures were laid out through the budget monitoring process. Members asked to see revenue figures for the previous three years.
· Concern about the amount of money being requested, and whether the Theatre was cost-effective. However Members noted that the cultural benefits of the Theatre also needed to be taken into account. 

· The auditorium needed air-conditioning, rather than heat extraction. However the cost of this would be prohibitive. The proposed changes would improve customer comfort but would not be a ‘five-star’ service. 
· The process for procuring work was carried out online through the Delta Procurement System. This system provided open tendering to companies which met the criteria. 

The Chairman proposed, duly seconded, the following recommendations:
That officers provide the revenue figures for Watersmeet for the past three years. 

That the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee recommends to Policy and Resources Committee that capital bids from Watersmeet for the Heating Boilers (£52,000) and BMS Monitoring (£5,000) for 2017/8 be submitted as part of the Council’s budget process for 2017/18.
On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

· That officers provide the Committee with the revenue figures for the past three years.
RECOMMENDED:


That the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee recommends to Policy and Resources Committee that capital bids from Watersmeet for the Heating Boilers (£52,000) and BMS Monitoring (£5,000) for 2017/8 be submitted as part of the Council’s budget process for 2017/18.
LW10/16
WATERSMEET FILM SEASON (FILMSMEET)
This report recommended that the Filmsmeet season be expanded to include live screening events and a greater number of films to be shown throughout the year.
The Venue Manager told Members that Filmsmeet had been very successful to date, and the recommendations in the report were to increase revenue generation.

During discussions, the following points were made:
· Watersmeet staff had regular communication with the Friends of Watersmeet Film Society (FOWFS). An agreement had been made that Filmsmeet would show children’s films, as FOWFS did not wish to do so. Joint conversations were held in choosing films, and the attendance at FOWFS film screenings had also increased.
· Over 5000 people a year attended films / shows at Watersmeet, but over 8000 email addresses were held – why was the attendance not higher? The Venue Manager said that a questionnaire had been sent out recently to the 8000 contacts, and 82% of those said that they had seen a film / show at Watersmeet.

· The highest revenue was from adult films. However ticket per ticket, the children’s films were more successful.

· A provisional conversation had been held with the National Theatre about live screenings. These had been successful in other cinemas. 

· Films can be programmed at relatively short notice to fit around other bookings, with the only limiting factor being allowing enough time to market the films effectively

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith moved the recommendations in the report, with an amendment that approval should only be given to continue the Filmsmeet season from January – March 2017.

Councillor David Sansom seconded this, with an additional recommendation that Watersmeet should continue to work with FOWFS.
On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

That Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee approve Filmsmeet expansion:
1. To continue the Filmsmeet Season annually from January – March 2017.

2. In addition, to have the flexibility to screen up to 30 films over the year to capture the popular market of blockbuster release and children’s films.
3. For Watersmeet to show live screenings of shows.
4. That Watersmeet should continue to work with the Friends of Watersmeet Film Society.
LW11/16
SOUTH OXHEY PLAYING FIELDS / PARKRUN


Members said the following:
· There was an issue regarding mud at the Aquadrome, and care should be taken that parkrun did not destroy the paths for other users.
· Other locations which could be considered were Rickmansworth Park, Croxley Common Moor and South Oxhey Golf Course (although this did get boggy).
· Concern over the multi-use of the Aquadrome, which was narrow in places. Had other local authority areas been considered (e.g. Watford)?
· A junior parkrun could be held at Leavesden. Junior parkruns were only 2km, so could be a solution for some locations. Land used did not need to belong to the Council – it could be land belonging to partners, such as schools. 
· The parkrun in South Oxhey was very popular, and Members would not want to see this cease. 


         The Chairman proposed, duly seconded:


1. That members note the options for pathways at South Oxhey Playing Fields and agree to option 2b (0.5K of Parkrun course which was the most muddy) and possibly option 1 (0.65K of the London Loop) and that officers look for sources of external funding. 

2. That officers prepare a capital funding bid for consideration by Policy and Resources Committee and Council during budget setting for 2017/18 should any external funding be secured which requires match funding.

3. That officers carry out further research into usage levels of the Aquadrome. 

4. That officers evaluate the additional sites suggested above for possible Parkruns.

5. That the volunteers who make the parkruns possible be thanked.  
On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

1. That members note the options for pathways at South Oxhey Playing Fields and agree to option 2b (0.5K of Parkrun course which was the most muddy)   and possibly option 1 (0.65K of the London Loop) and that officers look for sources of external funding. 
2. That officers prepare a capital funding bid for consideration by Policy and Resources Committee and Council during budget setting for 2017/18 should any external funding be secured which requires match funding.

3. That officers carry out further research into usage levels of the Aquadrome. 

4. That officers evaluate the additional sites suggested above.

5. That the volunteers who make the parkruns possible be thanked.  
LW12/16
VERBAL UPDATE ON WHITE WATER RAFTING

An update on this had been requested at the previous meeting, but Members noted that it was about white water kayaking, and not white water rafting. The query had been whether an area in the District could be set aside for white water kayaking, due to ongoing disputes about the use of the river by kayaks.
The Leisure Manager said that he would look into this. A technical specification could be needed, as well as Environmental Impact Assessments etc.  

RESOLVED:

A preliminary report be added to the work programme.
LW13/16
WORK PROGRAMME


The following items to be added to the work programme:
· Officers investigate how refurbishment of the Swillet play area could be taken forward as a separate issue, funded from the capital programme.

· Report on viability of white water kayaking.
· Update on Leisure Management Procurement (November 2016 meeting). A briefing would be held for Members in September 2016 – dates to be circulated. 
· Update on moth infestation in trees (September 2016)

RESOLVED:

That   the Committee notes the items included in the work programme, subject to any amendments agreed at the meeting.

  CHAIRMAN
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